# UC San Diego UC San Diego Electronic Theses and Dissertations

#### Title

Understanding the Language of the Eye: Detecting and Identifying Eye Events in Real Time via Electrooculography

**Permalink** https://escholarship.org/uc/item/53n1p2z5

Author Ahmad, Rizwan

**Publication Date** 2016

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

#### UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, SAN DIEGO

Understanding the Language of the Eye: Detecting and Identifying Eye Events in Real Time via Electrooculography

A thesis submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

in

**Computer Science** 

by

Rizwan Munir Ahmad

Committee in charge:

Professor James Hollan, Chair Professor William Griswold Professor Scott Klemmer

Copyright Rizwan Munir Ahmad, 2016 All rights reserved. The Thesis of Rizwan Munir Ahmad is approved and is acceptable in quality and form for publication on microfilm and electronically:

Chair

University of California, San Diego

2016

#### DEDICATION

Dedicated to my parents,

Dr. Seema Munir and Dr. Jalil Ahmad

Signature	e Page	iii
Dedicatio	on	iv
Table of	Contents	v
List of Fi	igures	vii
List of Ta	ables	ix
Acknowl	ledgements	X
Abstract	of the Thesis	xi
Chapter	1 Introduction	1
Chapter 2 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 Chapter 3 3.1 3.2 3.3	<ul> <li>2 Background and Related Work</li> <li>Studies of Eye Activity</li> <li>2.1.1 Optical Eye Trackers</li> <li>2.1.2 Correlations</li> <li>Electrooculography</li> <li>2.2.1 Medical Use</li> <li>Potential Applications for Eye Tracking</li> <li>2.3.1 Augmented Reality and Virtual Reality</li> <li>Jins Meme</li> <li>3 Jins Meme Glasses</li> <li>Strengths and Weaknesses</li> <li>Jins Meme Data</li> <li>Data Collection</li> </ul>	3 3 4 5 5 6 6 8 10 10 14 16
Cl	3.3.1 Datasets	16
Chapter 4	Fixed time Classification System	18 18
4.2	Data Preparation	19
	4.2.1 Working Set of Data	24
	4.2.2 Commentary	26
4.3	Event Classification	28
	4.3.1 Classifier	28
	4.3.2 Commentary	29
Chapter :	5 Case Study: Graphical Eye Tracer	31

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

5.1	Methodology	32
5.2	Commentary	33
Chapter	6 Case Study: Activity Recognition	35
6.1	Classification Accuracy	35
6.2	Features	36
Chapter	7 Evaluation of EOG and the Jins Meme Glasses	41
7.1	EOG	41
7.2	Jins Meme Glasses	42
Chapter	8 Future Work	45
8.1	Jins Meme Data	45
8.2	Realtime Classifier System	45
8.3	Hidden Markov Model	46
8.4	Eye Event Classification	46
8.5	Dataset Collection	47
8.6	Next Steps	47
Chapter	9 Conclusion	48
Bibliogr	aphy	50

#### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1.	Diagram exhibiting the vergence-accommodation conflict ( <i>from</i> [30])	8
Figure 3.1.	A photograph of the Jins Meme Glasses	11
Figure 3.2.	Electrode placement on typical EOG apparatuses (from [63])	11
Figure 3.3.	Electrode placement on the Jins Meme Glasses. The nose bridge serves as the ground reference node and the two nose pads act as the actual voltage reading nodes.	12
Figure 3.4.	Wear and tear on the USB cover of the Jins Meme glasses	13
Figure 3.5.	Example of a subject moving their eyes to the left, back to the center, and then blinking. The top graph shows the signals of the left eye and the bottom shows those of the right eye. The leftward movement is highlighted in red, the rightward movement in green, and the blink in magenta.	15
Figure 3.6.	Screenshot of the OSX MEMELogger Application used with the Jins Meme Glasses	17
Figure 4.1.	Example of the labelling of states performed by the hidden markov model when four states are used. Each color represents one state and the position of each color on the graph represents the points that were labelled with that state	20
Figure 4.2.	An excerpt of a dataset containing a series of four blinks. The blink events themselves are highlighted for ease of viewing	22
Figure 4.3.	The same data from Figure 4.2 after being run through the hidden markov model. The green parts of the line are the areas that were identified by the model as being potential eye events.	22
Figure 4.4.	An excerpt from a dataset showing mis-detections by the hidden markov model prior to data filtering.	23
Figure 4.5.	Relationship between Working Set and HMM Error rate for two different datasets. Note that further measurements were taken beyond a set size of 100, but due to the lack of any improvement, these samples were left out.	25

Figure 4.6.	Relationship between Working Set and HMM average prediction time for two different datasets.	25
Figure 4.7.	Issues in events detected by the hidden markov model	27
Figure 5.1.	Screenshot of the Eye Tracer.	32
Figure 5.2.	An example of choppy movements present in the eye tracer. The image on the right is the frame that immediately follows the frame given by the image on the left. Note that this shows a movement from the right side of the eye to slightly left of the origin	33
Figure 7.1.	A comparison of the EOG setup used in [7] (on the left) and the Jins Meme glasses (on the right <i>from [39]</i> )	42
Figure 7.2.	An example of a small left eye movement event on the left in blue compared to a more typical movement on the right in green	43

#### LIST OF TABLES

Table 4.1.	Descriptions of the effects of eye events on the left and right eye EOG signals	29
Table 6.1.	Numerical values for various features and parameters that were observed for the three studied activities: reading an article online, playing Super Meat Boy, and watching a hockey highlight reel	37
Table 6.2.	Transition matrix for reading	40
Table 6.3.	Transition matrix for playing a video game	40
Table 6.4.	Transition matrix for hockey highlights	40

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am incredibly grateful and indebted to many exceptional and altruistic individuals who helped me through the thick and thin of my Master's Degree.

My advisor and chair, Jim Hollan, for his excellent wisdom, guidance, and encouragement throughout the course of my thesis. His care for his students and their endeavors is awe-inspiring. He is truly a great friend and mentor to me.

My committee members, Scott Klemmer and Bill Griswold, for their insights and help throughout my Master's Degree and thesis work.

My fellow Activity Histories lab mates, Adam Rule and Amy Rae Fox, for all the knowledge and insight they helped me gain, for their constant help and support throughout this project and others, and for the cat videos.

My friends and colleagues, Brandon Williams and Robert Timpe, for being constant sources of entertainment, experiences, and hobbies and for always making me smile. And also for our endless amounts of astute nosiness.

My family: my indescribably amazing parents, Seema Munir and Jalil Ahmad; my role model for a sister, Lubna Ahmad; my best friend/sister/doctor, Minal Ahmad, her incredible husband Sameer Soliman, and their adorable son Zane Soliman; and my true inspiration in life, my brother, Salman Ahmad. For being the single greatest group of people I have ever met and for always being at my side.

#### ABSTRACT OF THE THESIS

Understanding the Language of the Eye: Detecting and Identifying Eye Events in Real Time via Electrooculography

by

Rizwan Munir Ahmad

Master of Science in Computer Science

University of California, San Diego, 2016

Professor James Hollan, Chair

The human eye has proven to be an enigma; a rich and complex organ that has not quite been fully understood. Naturally, this has caused the eye to be the subject of several medical and anatomical research efforts. More recently, the engineering community has used the eye as the inspiration behind the design and development of cameras, machine vision algorithms, and much more. In order to better understand the eye and its underlying patterns, the technique of electrooculography (EOG) was developed, in which electrical signals originating from the extraocular muscles are measured. The development of EOG has recently opened a new line of research within the engineering disciplines, due to its potential use as an input mechanism for computers and software applications.

In this thesis, I use a pair of Jins Meme glasses, a lightweight and commercially available EOG system, to build a realtime classification system capable of detecting and classifying blinks and movements in the eye. In addition to analyzing the realtime classification system and its inner workings, I use this system to investigate the potential uses of EOG within the realm of Human Computer Interaction. In doing so, I find optimistic results — the classification system was capable of properly classifying 89.7% of directional eye events and blinks in a set of control datasets. I additionally present two real world use cases for EOG and describe a series of improvements and future work that could aid in advancing the future of EOG.

# Chapter 1 Introduction

From the rise of the trackpad, which revolutionized the laptop industry, to the advancement of touch and multi-touch screens, which aided in the dramatic growth of the smart phone industry, new reliable input modalities have the potential to lead to significant technological advances. As a result, a significant amount of research energy has been put into creating input modalities that allow for more natural interaction with users. One such category of input modalities that is becoming more relevant are those that make use of the human eye.

As vision is a human's primary sense for obtaining and processing information about the world around it, the eye provides a wealth of information about us. Previous research has shown that monitoring movement in one's eyes can detail the focus of one's attention [6], aid in diagnosing and recognizing certain health conditions [13], and even provide information regarding the activity in which a person is currently engaged [11, 56]. However, despite the sheer abundance of information that is present in the eyes, eye-based interaction techniques have not become particularly relevant in technology today. This is due to a variety of reasons, such as the difficulty in differentiating between eye interactions and natural eye movement by the user, as well as relative inaccuracy and lack of portability of eye tracking technology. As such, the eyes currently represent a largely untapped source for innovation. Electrooculography (EOG) has been shown as a potential way to track a person's eyes in real-life settings. EOG works by monitoring electric signals originating from the extraocular muscles which control the eye, much like electroencephalography (EEG) does with the brain or electrocradiography (ECG) does with the heart. Historically, EOG has been used primarily in medical settings and largely stayed out of the technology realm, which concentrated more on traditional eye tracking systems. Recently, EOG technology has become much more refined and less "lab-reliant" as other biosignal technologies. These advancements, however, have still not brought EOG to the forefront of eye-based interaction technologies, and much work within the realm of EOG remains to be done.

In this project, I investigate the efficacy of electrooculography in real life settings. To do this, I build a demonstrative classification system that detects motion and blinks in the eye in realtime and provides the direction of the movement. Additionally, to further demonstrate the potential power of EOG, I present two case studies which showcase different aspects of the data that can be obtained from EOG systems. I additionally evaluate the EOG technology used in this project, the Jins Meme glasses [39].

This thesis is divided into 9 chapters. Chapter 2 provides further background as well as an overview of related work pertaining to EOG, eye-based interaction, and other associated topics. In chapter 3, I provide an overview of the Jins Meme glasses and its strengths and drawbacks. Chapter 4 explores the realtime classification system, how it was built and run, and its performance on control datasets. Chapters 5 and 6 introduce two case studies; one a system that reads EOG data and graphically displays the movements on a computer and the other a brief exploration into modeling and recognizing activities via EOG data. Chapter 7 discusses the outlook of EOG and the Jins Meme glasses given the experiments and data received in the project. Finally, in chapters 8 and 9, the project is concluded and potential avenues for future work are discussed.

# Chapter 2 Background and Related Work

Electrooculography is an interdisciplinary field that encompasses topics from several different related disciplines. In this section, I provide background and identify related work in these fields.

# 2.1 Studies of Eye Activity

Eye activity is typically divided into two different categories: saccades (movements) and fixations (stops). Young and Sheena in 1975 and Morimoto and Mimica in 2004 both performed in depth analyses of different techniques in recording and analyzing eye movements [52, 63]. This includes a variety of forms of optically tracking the eye (e.g. via the use of Purkinje images or the limbus), tracking via contact lenses, as well as electrooculography. It is worth noting that, in Morimoto's paper, EOG is described as an "intrusive, but simple and low cost" form of eye tracking. It is my belief that EOG nowadays, especially with such up and coming technologies as the Jins Meme glasses, is no longer an intrusive form of eye tracking, and that future revisions of EOG systems will further cement its place as a primary eye tracking solution.

#### **2.1.1 Optical Eye Trackers**

The most popular way of monitoring eye activity, especially outside the realm of medicine, is via the use of optical eye trackers. These can take several different forms, such as those that track the first and fourth Purkinje images (i.e. specific manifestations of glare) on the cornea [16, 17], the iris-sclera boundary (limbus) [18, 33], or the pupil-iris boundary [53, 67].

While perhaps the most accurate, tracking of the Purkinje images is rather problematic due to the system being very intolerant to head movement as well as the process being very user- and training-dependent. Limbus trackers, on the other hand, suffer from the issue of being notoriously poor at modeling vertical movement due to the vertical extremes of the limbus being occluded by the eyelid. As such, pupil trackers have recently become the most widely used trackers. This, however, also suffers from the pupil not necessarily being readily differentiable from the iris surrounding it. In order to solve this, people have adopted a variety of techniques, most notably using infrared light in order to "brighten" the pupil via the red-eye effect [54, 66].

Perhaps the largest issue with optical eye trackers, however, is the fact that they require being in a setting with a properly placed camera that requires constant calibration. This fragility does not lend itself well to most everyday use cases, especially those that extend beyond the use of a computer. This is one of the primary factors in my motivation behind studying electrooculography in this thesis.

#### 2.1.2 Correlations

One of the more interesting facets of eye tracking, as it pertains to this work and future work, are the correlations that exist between eyes and other parts of the human experience. In work performed by Bruneau and Ehmke, activity in the eyes can be used as a proxy for cognitive attention, and can therefore be used as a feature in piecing together what a person was focusing on at a given time [6]. Along these lines, studies have additionally shown correlations between specific eye responses, such as pupillary dilation, with cognitive load [2, 3, 44]

A few other correlations that have been found include those between eye events and alertness [32], mouse movements [14], and even temperature changes [60].

## 2.2 Electrooculography

The field of electrooculography dates back to the 1849, in which du Bois-Reymond demonstrated the existence of an electric potential difference in the front and back of the eyes of a freshwater fish [24, 50]. After this initial discovery, further studies into the subject were performed, with the beginnings of the modern electrooculogram being made in the 1930s by Edmund Jacobson [35].

#### 2.2.1 Medical Use

Electrooculography has primarily been used in the medical field, with several studies of the eyes making use of EOG. Through the early- to mid-20th century, many of the uses of electrooculography, and many of the canonical studies that pushed the technology forward, were focused on medical applications, such as visual fatigue [12] and modeling of the extraocular muscles [55].

More contemporarily, EOG has been used in a variety of fields of medicine. It has found uses in monitoring visual development and acuity in children [19, 20], sleep studies [57, 62], and has been used in studying and diagnosing several different disease states [4, 13, 22, 27, 43].

With its wide range of potential applications, Brown et al. from the International Society for Clinical Electrophysiology of Vision (ISCEV) came up with a standard for EOG in clinical settings [5], which has been updated as recently as 2010 [51]. Despite this and the potential applications, however, EOG has still not become a staple in medical practices, likely due to the lack of simplicity in quickly understanding the data, and significant amounts of noise and confounding factors.

## **2.3** Potential Applications for Eye Tracking

Within the technology realm, eye tracking in recent years has shown a great deal of potential, with optical eye tracking input interfaces becoming much more sophisticated and readily available. Such eye trackers have been shown to have use cases in computer security and privacy [21, 26, 45], design [25, 61], and, of course, human-computer interaction [31, 41].

EOG specifically, though, has only become more prevalent in the technology field recently. Despite this, there have already been studies showing EOG's effectiveness, such as research on EOG-based controllers for wheelchairs [1] and robotics [15]. Within the HCI community, Bulling et al. have performed a series of studies on EOG, which have looked into eye-based activity recognition, with an emphasis placed on reading [10, 11], as well as the eye's applicability as an quick and mobile input modality for computing applications [7, 8, 9].

#### **2.3.1** Augmented Reality and Virtual Reality

Two areas that I believe align greatly with EOG, but have largely not been connected to it in the research realm are the fields of augmented reality and virtual reality. It is likely that virtual reality headset manufacturers have looked into EOG as an input source - in fact, there was a post on EOG in the Oculus Rift forum in 2013 [28] and Palmer Luckey, founder of Oculus VR, commented on a Reddit post in which he directly mentioned electrooculography [49] - but it seems that EOG signals were not used in the recently released Oculus Rift.

It is my belief that both augmented and virtual reality interfaces could be greatly improved with EOG. By using EOG as an input modality, it would greatly increase the ability and efficiency for a human to interact with such headsets, and they would be more accommodating to those who are perhaps less dextrous with their arms. It would also allow for less distracted interaction in the case of augmented reality interfaces in settings such as cars, as the person would no longer need to take their hands of the steering wheel in order to interact with the car.

Additionally, using EOG could potentially provide a solution to the vergence accommodation conflict, a source of virtual reality sickness [30, 58]. When perceiving distance, human eyes have two separate processes that come into play - vergence and accommodation. Vergence refers to the process in which the two eyes move opposite to one another in order to maintain single binocular vision. This is perhaps best illustrated by focusing on a pencil or a finger as it is moved closer and further from a person's eyes - when moving closer to the face, the person's eyes will naturally converge towards the nose, while when moving away, the eyes will begin diverging toward the center point of each eye. Accommodation, on the other hand, refers to the process of changing optical power to focus on objects at different distances.

Three dimensional displays (such as those in virtual reality headsets) "trick" the eyes into perceiving distance through artificially resizing items or blurring those that are "out of focus." In doing so, though, these displays throw off the alignment of vergence and accommodation, as can be shown in Figure 2.1, resulting in virtual reality sickness. However, with EOG, it would potentially be possible to track the eyes as vergence naturally occurs and constantly reposition the screen image in order to alleviate the effects of vergence accommodation conflicts.



Figure 2.1. Diagram exhibiting the vergence-accommodation conflict (from [30]).

## 2.4 Jins Meme

The Jins Meme glasses [39] are a set of electrooculographic glasses which greatly reduce the footprint and size of typical electrooculographic devices, thereby improving portability. They are, however, largely untested when it comes to real world applications. Manufactured by Japanese company JINS CO [36], they have been marketed with a series of phone apps that allow for a variety of utilities including general logging, evaluating running and core body exercise form, and drowsiness monitoring [38]. Most of these apps, though, do not make use of the electrooculographic sensors, and instead make use of the accelerometer and gyroscope built into the glasses.

From the electrooculographic side of the glasses, JINS has been actively promoting academic research utilizing their glasses. As a result of this, there have been a series of papers published that make use of the Jins Meme glasses, focusing on the following subjects: the development and inner workings of the glasses [40], counting words read by a user [47], posture analysis [46], and activity recognition [34].

A full breakdown of academic efforts involving the Jins Meme glasses can be found on the Jins Mem website [37].

# Chapter 3 Jins Meme Glasses

# 3.1 Strengths and Weaknesses

The Jins Meme glasses proved to be a very unique EOG collection system. While most research and studies involving EOG tend to involve either custom made lightweight EOG apparatuses or large, medical grade sensor setups, the Jins Meme glasses are a simple-to-acquire, commercially available pair of glasses. This, to me, is extremely advantageous in and of itself as one of my primary objectives in this study is to see how viable EOG technologies are in real life settings. The Jins Meme glasses help achieve this goal as they are a very good showcase of a product that could realistically be used by everyday individuals. Additionally, they help show that larger, more sophisticated EOG systems are not required to extract meaningful trends from EOG data. That said, the Jins Meme glasses do suffer from the following drawbacks.

**Electrode Placement** Figure 3.2 shows the classic placement of EOG electrodes. Typically, they are placed on the left and right sides of the eye as well as above and below. The electrodes on the vertical axis are meant to identify vertical movements of the eye, whereas those on the horizontal axis distinguish horizontal movements. In the Jins Meme glasses, though, there is only one electrode per eye, which is placed on the medial side of each eye, as can be seen in Figure 3.3. While this is



Figure 3.1. A photograph of the Jins Meme Glasses.



Figure 3.2. Electrode placement on typical EOG apparatuses (from [63]).



**Figure 3.3.** Electrode placement on the Jins Meme Glasses. The nose bridge serves as the ground reference node and the two nose pads act as the actual voltage reading nodes.

still able to fairly accurately model horizontal movement, it increases the amount of noise in the data, as there is only one point of contact rather than two. As for vertical motion of the eye, I was able to identify patterns which corresponded to upward and downward movement of the eye, but was unable to accurately track the position of the eyes on the vertical axis.

**Movement of Glasses** As mentioned above, since the glasses only had one electrode per eye, there was a fair amount of noise in the data. The noise was exacerbated, though, by the fact that the glasses do not stay in a single place while wearing them. Instead, they tend to either move around naturally, by sliding off or being pushed by facial expressions, or are artificially adjusted by the user themselves. As this causes the electrodes to also move around, extra skew and noise is introduced to the data.



Figure 3.4. Wear and tear on the USB cover of the Jins Meme glasses.

- **Fragility** From the perspective of evaluating the glasses from an "everyday, average item" perspective, the glasses also suffered from some construction issues. While Jins Meme does offer a few different models of glasses, the ones that I used were simply made of plastic and felt rather fragile and flimsy. After just a few weeks of regular use, the cover of the charging port was dislodged as seen in Figure 3.4 and the covers at the end of the frame could easily be taken off. Overall the feel of the glasses was somewhat unappealing, though, again, this a subjective opinion, and, even then, is a minor issue that could easily be remedied over the course of further iterations of glasses.
- **Discomfort** Another, perhaps more important, non-technical issue regarding the glasses, was their comfort level. While the aesthetic appearance, as mentioned above, is a rather minor issue, I do believe that the feel is an important feature for any product, and especially for a pair of glasses. From personal experience, wearing the glasses

for extended periods of time caused a fair amount of fatigue and discomfort, and I had to take regular breaks from wearing the glasses in order to recover.

Despite these drawbacks, it was found that the system worked quite well. While not perfect, the data allowed for eye events to be detected and classified reliably. Additionally, as will be discussed more in Chapter 4, the data was still able to be classified with minimal amounts of filtering and cleaning, which I find rather surprising, given the potential sources of noise mentioned here.

Another interesting aspect of the Jins Meme glasses is the presence of a three-axis accelerometer and gyroscope. The data from these sensors were not used in this project due to the data from these sensors not being directly applicable to the eye events studied (directional movement and blinks). Upon visual inspection, though, they also seem to carry a fair bit of information which could be used to aid in reducing noise due to head movements as well as lead to more robust classifiers.

# **3.2** Jins Meme Data

Interestingly, while the EOG data observed from the Jins Meme glasses clearly captured movements of the eye, the shape and trends in the data were not found to be a very good indicator of the *position* of the eye. This runs contrary to the findings of other researchers using EOG setups, who found that, since there is always a muscle that is pulling the eye in a particular direction, the EOG data could be used to determine the position of the eye even at rest. However, by looking at a simple eye event, such as that in Figure 3.5, it can be seen that the Jins Meme data is not able to recreate that; the figure shows an example of a simple event in which the eyes move to the left, pause for a moment, move back to the center, and then blink. As can be seen in the period between the red and green portions of the graph, which symbolize the left and right



**Figure 3.5.** Example of a subject moving their eyes to the left, back to the center, and then blinking. The top graph shows the signals of the left eye and the bottom shows those of the right eye. The leftward movement is highlighted in red, the rightward movement in green, and the blink in magenta.

movements respectively, the pause at left extreme of the eye socket is not represented in any discernable way. Instead, it is represented by what appears to be a return to the baseline in between the two peaks.

Given this, it appears the peaks do not model the position of the eye, but rather correlate to the electrical spike of the action potential that generates the mechanical contraction of the eye muscles [59]. While this could be somewhat concerning, as this does not model the position of the eye, a measure of the action potential is equally as useful, as the strength of an action potential can be correlated to the strength of a muscle contraction [48]. Thus, since the muscle contraction is what physically moves the eye, it can therefore be concluded that the strength of the action potential can approximately model the velocity with which the eye is pulled in a given direction. This idea is backed up in the first case study of the project.

It is still possible, however, that the more "traditional" EOG data which corresponds with the position of the eye is still present in the Jins Meme data, and simply requires more fine-tuned data analysis in order to be accurately portrayed.

### **3.3 Data Collection**

The Jins Meme glasses contain a Bluetooth Low Energy (BLE) module that allows it to transmit data to external devices. The consumer version of the product allows users to connect to iOS and Android apps which provide various pieces of functionality ranging from monitoring running form to detecting signs of drowsiness while driving. For academic use, the glasses came with an application that allows access to the raw data being transmitted from the glasses. This application, titled the *MEMELogger*, allows users to display the current values of the glasses' sensors, stream the data to a file, or play with a series of predefined demos. A picture of the application can be seen in Figure 3.6.

Due to the easy access that the MEMELogger application provided to the data from the glasses, I did not focus on building Bluetooth drivers to communicate with the glasses and receive data in realtime. Rather, I would use the MEMELogger application to stream the data from the glasses to a data file, which would then be used to pass data to the classification system. By doing this, I was able to prioritize work on the classification system rather than these supporting systems. I was also able to guarantee a more portable and universally accesible system, as creating a communication module for the glasses was bound to be very platform and system-dependent.

#### 3.3.1 Datasets

To assess the accuracy of the classification system, I recorded several control datasets. While this is not the same as "real" data, I felt it did a good job of establishing the fact that classification can be done, and that future efforts will be able to better deal

Devile	Manifest	
Devices	Recorder - Write Sensor Values to File	Add to List
	Recorder - Write Sensor Values to File	✓ Enabled ×
	File: Not selected.	Select File
	Label Name	Add
Connect		
	Demo - Blink Detection	🗹 Enabled 🛛 🗙
Device Info		
JUID:		
Battery:		
	Value: Vv1 ᅌ 🗌 Key emulation Three	əshold: 110

Figure 3.6. Screenshot of the OSX MEMELogger Application used with the Jins Meme Glasses

with the noise and erroneous information that comes hand in hand with real world data. The recorded datasets were made as a combination of simple movements in repeating patterns. For example, one particular dataset involves blinking, followed by moving the eyes to the left extreme, back to center, then to the right extreme. By creating a series of these datasets, each modeling a different chain of movements, I was able to ensure that the classifier was able to pick up blinks as well as movements in all four directions. I was also able to determine whether or not certain movements caused issues for the classifier, and remedy these "confusing" cases accordingly.

While recording myself with the EOG glasses, I also took video footage of the recording session. In doing so, I was able to better assess accuracy by comparing the output of the classifier with the actual footage of the recording session.

# Chapter 4 Realtime Classification System

The realtime classification system that I built for this project was split into two different modules - one which identified when an eye event (i.e. blinking or moving the eye up, down, left, or right) occurred, and one which labelled each event with what the predicted event was. In the next sections, I discuss the inner workings of these modules and provide commentary on the successes and shortcomings of the system as a whole.

From a technical perspective, both systems were programmed in Python, using various libraries including NumPy [23] and HMMLearn [29]. While these did the job for this project, it should be kept in mind that the time performance of the system could potentially be greatly improved if the system was programmed at a lower level (e.g. in C or Java), and if libraries were not used. Algorithms built specifically for this application could also potentially lead to higher accuracy ratings as well.

# 4.1 Event Detection

The first revision of the classification system was not meant to be separated into two parts. Rather, seeing as how the EOG data was a time series dataset, I simply set out to try and use a hidden markov model (HMM), the de facto "gold standard" of time series analysis tools, to distinguish between the different eye events. HMMs work by identifying a given number of hidden "states" in a dataset and inferring the probability of a data point being in a specific state given the previous sequence of data. In this case, I attempted to have the HMM model each individual eye movement, blinks, and the baseline. However, this proved largely unsuccessful; the HMM suffered greatly in distinguishing between the different events, often simply dividing the dataset into separate chunks, rather than identifying different states, as can be seen in Figure 4.1. In the figure, it can be seen that, while the "magenta" state is able to pick up some spikes (i.e. some eye events), the other states come around seemingly randomly and do not model anything in particular. It is possible that a supervised model could potentially have done better, but I chose to avoid supervised learning models for this project due to the need for a large dataset of carefully labelled data, which I did not have.

After reaching the conclusion that the HMM would not work as a way of classifying an eye event, this task was abstracted to a separate module which was designed later in the project. The HMM, meanwhile, switched roles slightly and was used to determine *when* an event occurred. In this scenario, the HMM only has to distinguish between two different states - the baseline and the occurrence of an event. It should be noted that the EOG data has very definitive spikes when an event occurs. Thus, by feeding the HMM the derivative of the data - that is, the difference between the "current" point and the previous point - the HMM is able to fairly consistently determine if an event is occurring. The HMM's ability to identify eye events can be seen in Figure 4.3, which shows the same data from Figure 4.2 with labelling provided by the HMM.

# 4.2 Data Preparation

Since the data was naturally fairly noisy, there was some data preparation that was necessary in order to prevent false positives from being detected by the hidden markov model. To do this, the hidden markov model was first run without any filtering in order to see what the common pitfalls were. The main issue that was noticed was the HMM **Figure 4.1.** Example of the labelling of states performed by the hidden markov model when four states are used. Each color represents one state and the position of each color on the graph represents the points that were labelled with that state.







**Figure 4.2.** An excerpt of a dataset containing a series of four blinks. The blink events themselves are highlighted for ease of viewing.



**Figure 4.3.** The same data from Figure 4.2 after being run through the hidden markov model. The green parts of the line are the areas that were identified by the model as being potential eye events.



**Figure 4.4.** An excerpt from a dataset showing mis-detections by the hidden markov model prior to data filtering.

picking up small hills and valleys as legitimate eye movements. An example of this can be seen in the black labelled parts of the graph in Figure 4.4. In order to account for these, when running the hidden markov model, any data point in the derivative that was within a certain threshold from the calculated baseline (a running average of non-marked data points) was normalized to the baseline. In doing so, small deviations from the baseline were either cut out entirely, or were kept small enough that the markov model did not mark them at all.

From a more context-aware standpoint, while it is likely that small deviations are noise in the data, it is also possible that some of these were micro movements of the eye, or stabilizations for movements of the head. While this was not explored in this project, it would be an interesting area to explore further.

#### 4.2.1 Working Set of Data

As the EOG data comes in in realtime, the HMM prediction has to be run constantly on each new data point as it arrives. This was somewhat problematic, though, as running the prediction through the markov model is still a fairly computationally intensive operation, and its time complexity is directly dependent on the size of the sequence length [42], which, in this case, is potentially infinite. Thus, especially with the fairly fast sampling rate of the glasses, the running time of the HMM had to be kept as small as possible. In order to mitigate the time concerns, it was decided that the historical context given to the HMM when running a prediction for any given point would be limited to a very specific working set of previous data points.

The next issue that naturally arose with the use of this working set, however, was what the proper size of the working set should be in order to sufficiently reduce running time while maintaining accuracy. In order to determine the optimal size, an experiment was run in which the HMM was run on a series of control datasets, each containing different combinations of events, with varying sizes of working sets, and the prediction results obtained from each run was compared to the predictions made by the same HMM with full context. The average time of the prediction task on each point was also logged, allowing a proper comparison between the accuracy and running time of each context size. The results from this experiment is shown in Figures 4.5 and 4.6.

Figure 4.5 shows that the accuracy of the markov model did not improve at all when the size of the working set grew beyond 30. It was also seen that the running time shows definite increases as the working set increases in size. As the experiment was far from exhaustive, and there could be (and likely do) exist datasets in which the maximum accuracy is only achieved with working sets larger than 30, a size of 50 was chosen for this project. The tradeoff in running time for this increase in size was deemed acceptable



**Figure 4.5.** Relationship between Working Set and HMM Error rate for two different datasets. Note that further measurements were taken beyond a set size of 100, but due to the lack of any improvement, these samples were left out.



**Figure 4.6.** Relationship between Working Set and HMM average prediction time for two different datasets.

for the amount of buffer it would provide for those datasets which require larger working set sizes.

#### 4.2.2 Commentary

Use of a hidden markov model did work surprisingly well for identifying when eye events occurred. Out of the several datasets that were recorded, the HMM missed only six eye events out of a total of 253 events, though it did have 43 false positives. This correlates to a 2.4% false negative rate and a 16.9% false positive rate.

One issue that came up, which could explain the large amount of false positives, was the hidden markov model splitting one real event into multiple events, typically with one or two "baseline" points in between. In Figure 4.7, the large upward spike - which models one event - demonstrates this issue, since the spike contains a small portion of red line (the baseline state) between two green lines (the event state). This signifies that the HMM believed this event to be two separate events rather than one large event. In order to deal with this issue, I decided to link together events detected by the HMM that were only separated by a single "baseline" point - effectively treating them as one continuous event, though this was not a perfect solution as can be seen by the fairly high false positive rate.

Another issue that arose with the hidden markov model was consistency in the start and end times of an event. That is, oftentimes, the HMM would detect an event late or end an event early. An example of this can be seen in Figure 4.7. In this figure, there are four events depicted - two leftward movements symbolized by the two maxima and two rightward movements symbolized by the two minima. By comparing the first leftward and rightward movements with the second two movements, it can be seen that the first ones are much less optimally highlighted, with both of them starting later and ending earlier than their later counterparts.



Figure 4.7. Issues in events detected by the hidden markov model.

It is possible that this was artificially introduced due to the data filtering steps that were put into place. However, all in all, this did not cause much issue for the classification task, and it was therefore ignored. It did become an issue later, though, when I attempted finer-grain eye tracking in the first case study, as the model was somewhat unreliable in properly tracking the change in position of the eye.

One area that was again somewhat overlooked in this project was the use of a different model, whether it be a markov model based on a different distribution, or even a classifier that runs as a helper to the markov model. It would be interesting to go through the math and determine a better model, but as far as this project is concerned, I was fairly happy with the performance of the HMM - it was able to do its job with some very minute caveats that could perhaps be remedied with further insight into the EOG data.

## 4.3 Event Classification

The event classification system of the prediction task, in my opinion, is a slightly more interesting problem, which brings with it several different potential solutions. Whereas the event detection task was a fairly straightforward time-series data analysis task, which to some degree lent itself well to the use of hidden markov models, the classification task has many more possible approaches. That said, testing different classification algorithms and their performance was deemed to be a slight tangent for this project, and was therefore not explored in great depth.

#### 4.3.1 Classifier

Currently, the classification algorithm takes in points of data that have been marked by the hidden markov model, and finds the area under the curve for those points. By monitoring the positivity and negativity of this area over time, the classifier is able to match the current pattern with a predefined set of patterns for the four eye movements as well as blinks. The classifier additionally auto-corrects itself as more data becomes available in case the current pattern changes. The classifier also ignores any marked sections of data that only encompass a single point, as these are indicative of false positives picked up by the HMM.

The presence of only medial electrodes does cause some issue in the tracking of vertical eye movements. While the electrodes are not able to accurately track position of the vertical eye movements, I am still able to determine when vertical eye events happen, due to the nature of vertical movements. For lateral movements, the eyes are moving in opposite directions with respect to the electrode. For example, when looking to the left, the right eye moves closer to the electrode, while the left eye moves away from it. From the perspective of the electrode, this causes the two eyes to send opposite signals. When

Eye Event	Left Eye EOG Signal	Right Eye EOG Signal
Look Left	Drops	Rises
Look Right	Rises	Drops
Look Up	Drops	Drops
Look Down	Rises	Rises
Blink	Drops then rises	Drops then rises

**Table 4.1.** Descriptions of the effects of eye events on the left and right eye EOG signals

dealing with vertical movement, however, the two eyes move in the same direction with respect to the electrode, thus allowing me to pick up on this movement. Table 4.1 shows the patterns for the four eye movements as well as blinks.

#### 4.3.2 Commentary

As was mentioned previously, classification tasks are classic problems in data mining, and there are nowadays several of algorithms and methodologies for tackling them. It is very possible that using a support vector machine (SVM), or even a simple linear regression could provide an improvement in both the accuracy and scalability of the classifier in this project. It is worth noting, however, that the current classifier still has the added benefit of not requiring any sort of training set, which makes it extremely portable and user-independent in contrast to these other methodologies. That said, the need for a training set is an overcomeable issue with calibration tasks for the user.

However, all in all, I was again happy with the results of the classifier. It is for sure not a perfect solution, with very clear limitations especially outside the realm of the control datasets upon which it was being run, but it serves, in my opinion, as a good first step and proof of concept of the ability to properly classify EOG data into distinct movements.

As for accuracy, over a total of 253 eye events recorded in the control data sets which were deemed to not be false positives, the classifier was able to properly classify 227 events, leading to an overall accuracy rate of 89.7%. It is worth noting, though, that this was received on fairly controlled datasets with very distinct eye motions, and that real world data showed significantly reduced accuracy rates, which are discussed in Chapter 6.

# Chapter 5 Case Study: Graphical Eye Tracer

One of the most pertinent proofs of concept for any eye tracking application or technology is the ability to model movements of the eye. In this section, I describe an extension of my Jins Meme EOG classification system which generates a graphical model of an eye, showing the movements made by the eye for a given dataset. This is meant to demonstrate a potential application which can be greatly simplified with the use of the realtime classification system described in the previous section. A screen shot of the eye tracer can be seen in Figure 5.1.

As was mentioned previously, the peaks that were the basis of the classification of eye events were found to correlate more closely with the strengths of the action potential that generated eye movements, rather than the position of the eye. Thus, this case study also indirectly presents the idea that the eye movements can still be accurately depicted by using the strength of the action potentials as a model of the strength of the eye's muscle contraction, thereby modeling the velocity with which the eye moves. Given that the electrodes on the Jins Meme glasses are meant to record lateral movement rather than vertical movement, the eye tracer in its current form only models this horizontal movement. I am optimistic, though, that the vertical movements can also be modeled with some further work.



Figure 5.1. Screenshot of the Eye Tracer.

# 5.1 Methodology

The eye tracer is a Python program making use of John Zelle's Python Graphics Module [64, 65]. An EOG dataset is run through the realtime classification system, which outputs a set of labels for each data point corresponding to what eye event is currently happening at that data point, if any.

Since the EOG data is being treated more as velocity data rather than position data, the next step in building the eye tracer was to be able to model the position of the eye during a given eye event. To do this, the data is reanalyzed, and the integral of each detected eye event is computed, giving a model of the position of the eye. This is done on the raw data, rather than the baseline-normalized data that was used by the hidden markov model and classifier in order to ensure higher accuracy. With this information, the maximum and minimum integrals are recorded and are used as the reference points for the extremes of the eyes. It should be noted, though, that by doing this, it is assumed that at some point in the data, the user reaches for the extremes of the eyes.

The integrals of all the other events are then normalized against these reference



**Figure 5.2.** An example of choppy movements present in the eye tracer. The image on the right is the frame that immediately follows the frame given by the image on the left. Note that this shows a movement from the right side of the eye to slightly left of the origin.

points, giving approximate position readings for each eye event. These positional data points were then translated onto a canvas using the aforementioned graphics library and played back to create a virtual simulation of the eye movements for a given dataset.

# 5.2 Commentary

The eye tracer does show some shortcomings of my classifier. First and foremost, the timelapse of eye movements oftentimes would look "choppy," with the eye moving with seemingly erratic movements. An example of this can be seen in Figure 5.2, which shows two adjacent frames from a screen capture of the eye tracer. As can be seen in this figure, the eye moves incredibly quickly across the surface of the eye. It has not been definitively determined where exactly this issue is coming from, though it is likely due to the start and stop issues that were found with the hidden markov model. Smoothing of the video does help in reducing the conspicuousness of the movements from the perspective of viewers, but it does not tackle the core issue behind the choppiness.

Despite this issue, the eye tracer was capable of accurately modeling movements of the eyes via EOG data that was both classified and quantified by the realtime classification system. This shows the potential power and efficacy of the Jins Meme glasses and the realtime classifier, as it demonstrates the ability for the data to be applied in a concrete manner.

# Chapter 6 Case Study: Activity Recognition

One of the more interesting potential applications for EOG is being able to differentiate between different activities via differences in the movement patterns of the eyes. It has been established previously that certain activities, especially something like reading, has very specific eye movement patterns [10, 56]. As a starting point for using the Jins Meme for activity recognition, I recorded myself performing three different activities: reading an article on my computer, watching highlights from a hockey game, and playing a video game (Super Meat Boy). I then analyzed the three datasets and attempted to build a set of features that differed between them and that could be used in a classification system.

# 6.1 Classification Accuracy

One observation that became quite apparent with the activity recognition data samples that were captured was the sheer complexity of eye movements during real activities versus the control datasets. While it may seem fairly obvious that movements of the eye are much more complicated than looking left, right, up, or down as in the control data, it was still rather interesting to see that even something as "simple" as reading incorporated a great variety of different eye movements, and it wasn't quite as straightforward as a simple left-right pattern. Perhaps as a result of this added complexity, the realtime classification system saw greatly reduced accuracy on the activity recognition datasets. As an example, the data from the reading task showed significantly more up/down movements rather than left/right movements, which, despite the aforementioned conglomeration of complex movements, still runs contrary to what one would expect a reading task to entail.

# 6.2 Features

From a high level, any given task involves moving the eyes in order to perceive important information in the current setting [56]. However, each different task and setting requires very different, specific movements. For example, when reading, the movements of the eye are concentrated on finding the next word to focus on, whereas hockey requires tracking a puck across the ice. These specific movements then lead to inherent differences in the eye movements that are present in different tasks. Given this, in order to quantify and classify different tasks, a set of features that describe the eye movements for a given time period can be identified. Since this work focuses primarily on directional movements of the eyes, features relating to the relationship between these movements were emphasized.

As can be seen in Table 6.1, which shows the raw results from the classifier on the activity data, even with rather noisy data, there are some clear differences between the different activities. The main differences that can be seen specifically in this table is the difference in the distribution of eye events. Thus, one of the first features to be added to the feature set was the normalized count of the events. To get these numbers, I simply divided the number of times each event occurred and divided this by the total number of events in the dataset. In addition to this, I added the time spent in each event to the feature set. While related to the count of the events, this differs slightly in that it gives more weight for events that may be very slow and time consuming, such as moving **Table 6.1.** Numerical values for various features and parameters that were observed for the three studied activities: reading an article online, playing Super Meat Boy, and watching a hockey highlight reel.

Dataset	Blinks	Left Movements	<b>Right Movements</b>	Up Movements	<b>Down Movements</b>
Reading	30	5	4	20	12
Super Meat Boy	139	11	15	113	75
Hockey Highlights	53	11	10	64	49
	<b>Blink Percentage</b>	Left Percentage	<b>Right Percentage</b>	Up Percentage	Down Percentage
Reading	42.25%	7.04%	5.63%	28.17%	16.90%
Super Meat Boy	39.38%	3.12%	4.25%	32.01%	21.25%
Hockey Highlights	28.34%	5.88%	5.35%	34.22%	26.20%
	<b>Time Blinking</b>	Time Left	Time Right	Time Up	Time Down
Reading	3.63%	0.21%	0.15%	0.95%	0.75%
Super Meat Boy	3.31%	0.10%	0.18%	1.05%	1.39%
Hockey Highlights	3.64%	0.35%	0.25%	1.87%	2.58%
	Avg Time Left	Avg Time Right	Avg Time Up	Avg Time Down	<b>Fixation Length</b>
Reading	48.0 ms	37.5 ms	57.0 ms	86.0 ms	822.18 ms
Super Meat Boy	49.09 ms	70.03 ms	49.12 ms	127.6 ms	739.22 ms
Hockey Highlights	68.18 ms	45.0 ms	59.53 ms	131.02 ms	582.88 ms

38

across a line while reading.

Another set of features, which deviates a bit from the focus on movements and their relationships deals with the average length of saccades and fixations in the given dataset. This data is shown in Table 6.1, and demonstrates that tasks such as reading, which typically involves short movements from word to word across a line, generally has shorter lasting saccades than more intense tasks such as playing a game or watching a sport, which involve more constant, long-reaching movement of the eyes as the person scans the visual area.

The other main category of features that was added to the feature set are the transition matrices between different eye events, which are shown in Tables 6.2 - 6.4. By cultivating this, we are able to further distinguish between activities that happen to have very similar distributions of eye events, as it is unlikely that they will also have the same transition patterns between eye events. Specifically within the datasets obtained in this project, this would be particularly useful in differentiating the hockey and Super Meat Boy tasks, which were similar in terms of the previous features, but have significant differences that can be picked up from the transition matrix.

	Next M	Next Movement				
		Left	Right	Up	Down	
	Left	2.44%	4.88%	4.88%	0%	
<b>Previous Movement</b>	Right	0%	0%	7.32%	2.44%	
	Up	9.76%	2.44%	17.07%	19.41%	
	Down	0%	2.44%	17.07%	7.32%	

## Table 6.2. Transition matrix for reading

**Table 6.3.** Transition matrix for playing a video game

	Next M	Next Movement					
		Left	Right	Up	Down		
Previous Movement	Left	0%	0%	3.74%	1.40%		
	Right	0.47%	0.47%	3.27%	2.80%		
	Up	4.21%	4.67%	22.89%	20.56%		
	Down	0.47%	1.87%	22.89%	9,81%		

Table 6.4. Transition matrix for hockey highlights

	Next M	Next Movement					
		Left	Right	Up	Down		
	Left	0%	1.49%	2.99%	2.99%		
Previous Movement	Right	0.74%	0.75%	2.99%	2.99%		
	Up	5.22%	2.99%	23.13%	16.41%		
	Down	2.23%	2.23%	17.91%	14.18%		

# Chapter 7

# **Evaluation of EOG and the Jins Meme Glasses**

In this thesis so far, I have introduced the Jins Meme glasses as a novel and intriguing EOG system that differs greatly from traditional EOG set ups. Additionally, I have described my work on a realtime classification system that is able to analyze EOG data in order to provide information about eye events that occur. With these experiences in mind, in this chapter, I provide a more in depth commentary on the strengths and weaknesses of EOG in general and the Jins Meme glasses.

### **7.1 EOG**

One of the big questions I had coming into this project was whether or not EOG data was capable of being properly processed in realtime and if there was any meaningful data that could be extracted. As was seen in the data collected in this study, it is definitely possible to extract meaningful data from the eyes in realtime, though it may not be completely accurate. Looking forward, with more sophisticated algorithms and more in depth training datasets, it should be possible to model and detect higher order eye events, which could in turn lead to much more innovative applications for EOG data.

That said, even with a classifier that was not perfect, the two case studies in this



Figure 7.1. A comparison of the EOG setup used in [7] (on the left) and the Jins Meme glasses (on the right *from [39]*).

thesis showed that there still definitely are applications for eye data; in this case modeling activities and being able to track an eye. In my opinion, this is an exciting development that lends itself well to further research which can refine and optimize the methods in this work so as to find even more applications for EOG data.

# 7.2 Jins Meme Glasses

The Jins Meme glasses were a very interesting EOG system. As opposed to more traditional, historically used, and accepted EOG platforms, the Jins Meme glasses choose to be somewhat minimalistic in their approach to EOG. Whereas most systems have upwards of 6-8 electrodes and a ground node, the Jins Meme glasses have only two and a ground node. By doing this, the Jins Meme glasses are able to maintain a rather unassuming profile when compared to other EOG systems. This discrepancy in appearance can be seen in Figure 7.1, which shows that the glasses really could be worn as an everyday accessory as opposed to other EOG systems.

I previously discussed some issues with the Jins Meme glasses, such as the electrode placement of the glasses only capturing lateral movements and the nature of



**Figure 7.2.** An example of a small left eye movement event on the left in blue compared to a more typical movement on the right in green.

them being glasses leading to constant repositioning or slipping. All that considered, though, the glasses fared much better than I was expecting them to. While I did have some trouble with vertical movements, and there definitely was noise in the data causing a fair amount of false positives, at the end of the day, I was able to fairly accurately identify movements of the eye.

That said, however, I do worry about the applications of the glasses for more complex and sophisticated applications for two main reasons. First, as was seen in the second case study, eye movements are very complex, and without proper modeling of vertical movements of the eye, I do think it will be difficult for the Jins Meme glasses to be of much use. Perhaps the stop-gap solution of detecting vertical events may be enough to provide some amount of utility in this scenario, though. Beyond that, though, I do think the glasses at some point will require some sort of vertical electrode in order to properly model most complex eye events. The second issue I see with the Jins Meme glasses is the sensitivity of the electrodes. I did notice at times that some eye events showed up as very minuscule maxima or minima in the data. A few examples of these are shown in Figure 7.2, with some more "typical" events as a comparison. I was able to determine that the small hills and valleys were not the result of slower or smaller movements of the eye, which leads me to believe it is likely the glasses not being sensitive enough to properly pick up the electrical signals that come with the movements with enough clarity to differentiate them from background noise. Unfortunately, it is unclear at this time, though, if this is something that can readily be fixed with more sensitive equipment, or if a pair of eyeglasses simply are not equipped for the job.

# Chapter 8 Future Work

Although the work presents a realtime classification system that works well with the Jins Meme glasses, there are several potential avenues for future work.

# 8.1 Jins Meme Data

One area of the glasses I did not look into much in this thesis was the presence of an accelerometer and gyroscope in the glasses, which seem to be the source for most of the Meme applications built by Jins [38]. An interesting category of activities that I think would be very interesting to add to the second case study are non-computer based activities, such as interacting with items on a desk, speaking to others, or even zoning out and staring at the wall. All of these could potentially be modeled by a combination of the accelerometer and gyroscope data, which I believe should work symbiotically with the EOG data.

# 8.2 Realtime Classifier System

While I was fairly happy with the realtime classifier and its performance on the control datasets, there still is much that can be done in order to improve it, both from a performance perspective and an accuracy perspective. From the performance viewpoint,

the classifier is written currently in a fairly high-level programming language, Python, and makes generous use of libraries and other unoptimized pieces of code. By both optimizing the codebase and perhaps moving it to a different language, significant headway could be made in allowing the classifier to run. Porting the system to a language like Java, for example, could show significant performance improvements due to optimizations that can be made at run time by the Java Virtual Machine's high performance JIT compiler.

# 8.3 Hidden Markov Model

While the hidden markov model that is in use by the classifier currently has shown fairly consistent and reliable results, it was chosen fairly arbitrarily and did not go through a rigorous testing process in order to ascertain that it was indeed the best system for the job. I would argue that a hidden markov model of some sort is the correct tool for the event detection job, but it is possible that other hidden markov models, such as one based on a multinomial distribution, could lead to better results.

Beyond the type of model, though, even the model that is in use right now still suffers from some amount of unreliability in detecting the start and end of an event. Thus, adding extra features to the model, or perhaps investigating different ways of training the model, could lead to improvements in the performance of the model.

## 8.4 Eye Event Classification

The event classification system in place at the moment is actually fairly distantly removed from modern accepted data mining and machine learning techniques. While it did seem to perform the job on the control datasets, I have little doubt that the current system will not scale to higher order eye events. As such, a new event classifier based on a more prominent classification technique, such as a Support Vector Machine, is due to be built.

### 8.5 Dataset Collection

One of the largest shortcomings of this project was lack of access to a large supply of datasets. For future work in EOG data mining, I think it is quite important for more time and effort to be placed in collecting and labelling datasets to be used as both training and testing material. With a larger corpus of datasets that includes recordings from multiple individuals, it will be significantly easier to build and test data mining systems, while also allowing the systems to perhaps be more meaningful, as they across a larger set of data.

## 8.6 Next Steps

Apart from tuning the realtime classification system, there additionally exists a large amount of work to be done in order to better understand the eyes and the trends they exhibit. Toward this end, I would propose two main avenues of future work. The first is to perform a larger scale study comparing the strengths and weaknesses of various EOG apparatuses. This would allow for design decisions for EOG systems to be better understood and would potentially allow for more realistic use cases of EOG to be identified. The second avenue would involve analyzing the EOG data in a way that allows for more "classical" eye-tracking measures, such as degree-based movements and saccade/fixation relationships, to be observed. This would allow for the EOG data to be verified as consistent with other work, and would also allow for a larger body of related work to be accessed.

# Chapter 9 Conclusion

Despite electrooculographic technology existing for quite a while, uses for EOG have been limited and have primarily been experimental in nature. Additionally, most applications for EOG have been limited to the medical field, where it has potential applications in sleep studies, child development, and other areas. That said, with the dawn of new technologies such as virtual and augmented reality, EOG has very real applications within the realm of human-computer interaction. In fact, I do believe that, at some point in the future, EOG will actively be used by VR and AR systems as an input modality in some capacity.

In this project, I set out to analyze the efficacy of using EOG in real life settings, with the hopes of showcasing EOG as a potentially viable future input modality for interaction with computers. The project demonstrated a two-part classification system incorporating a hidden markov model and classifier that was able to classify directional eye events and blinks with an accuracy of 89.7%, all while using a fairly simple and non-exhaustive EOG system. Additionally, the work in this thesis also shows that there are readily available use cases for EOG technology that could potentially have real world significance for either upcoming pieces of technology or applications.

Several new pieces of technology that have become prevalent in recent years revolve around the concept of finding a new input modality. It is my belief that the eyes are perhaps the most intriguing, powerful, and largely untapped input sources we as humans have to offer, outside from the brain itself. With this in mind, I have high hopes for the future of electrooculography as a future direction for the world's technological interaction infrastructure.

# **Bibliography**

- [1] Rafael Barea, Luciano Boquete, Luis Miguel Bergasa, Elena López, and Manuel Mazo. Electro-oculographic guidance of a wheelchair using eye movements codification. *The International Journal of Robotics Research*, 22(7-8):641–652, 2003.
- [2] Jackson Beatty. Task-evoked pupillary responses, processing load, and the structure of processing resources. *Psychological bulletin*, 91(2):276, 1982.
- [3] Jackson Beatty and Brennis Lucero-Wagoner. The pupillary system. *Handbook of psychophysiology*, 2:142–162, 2000.
- [4] AC Bird and J Leech. Internuclear ophthalmoplegia. an electro-oculographic study of peak angular saccadic velocities. *British Journal of Ophthalmology*, 60(9):645–651, 1976.
- [5] Malcolm Brown, Michael Marmor, Eberhard Zrenner, Mitchell Brigell, Michael Bach, et al. Iscev standard for clinical electro-oculography (eog) 2006. *Documenta ophthalmologica*, 113(3):205–212, 2006.
- [6] Daniel Bruneau, M Angela Sasse, and JD McCarthy. The eyes never lie: The use of eye tracking data in hci research. In *Proceedings of the CHI*, volume 2, page 25. Citeseer, 2002.
- [7] Andreas Bulling and Hans Gellersen. Toward mobile eye-based human-computer interaction. *Pervasive Computing, IEEE*, 9(4):8–12, 2010.
- [8] Andreas Bulling, Daniel Roggen, and Gerhard Tröster. It's in your eyes: towards context-awareness and mobile hci using wearable eog goggles. In *Proceedings of the 10th international conference on Ubiquitous computing*, pages 84–93. ACM, 2008.
- [9] Andreas Bulling, Daniel Roggen, and Gerhard Tröster. Wearable eog goggles: Seamless sensing and context-awareness in everyday environments. *Journal of Ambient Intelligence and Smart Environments*, 1(2):157–171, 2009.
- [10] Andreas Bulling, Jamie A Ward, Hans Gellersen, and Gerhard Tröster. Robust recognition of reading activity in transit using wearable electrooculography. Springer, 2008.

- [11] Andreas Bulling, Jamie A Ward, Hans Gellersen, and Gerhard Tröster. Eye movement analysis for activity recognition using electrooculography. *Pattern Analysis* and Machine Intelligence, IEEE Transactions on, 33(4):741–753, 2011.
- [12] Leonard Carmichael and Walter F Dearborn. Reading and visual fatigue. 1947.
- [13] Katarzyna Chawarska, Ami Klin, and Fred Volkmar. Automatic attention cueing through eye movement in 2-year-old children with autism. *Child development*, 74(4):1108–1122, 2003.
- [14] Mon Chu Chen, John R Anderson, and Myeong Ho Sohn. What can a mouse cursor tell us more?: correlation of eye/mouse movements on web browsing. In CHI'01 extended abstracts on Human factors in computing systems, pages 281–282. ACM, 2001.
- [15] Yingxi Chen and Wyatt S Newman. A human-robot interface based on electrooculography. In *Robotics and Automation*, 2004. Proceedings. ICRA'04. 2004 IEEE International Conference on, volume 1, pages 243–248. IEEE, 2004.
- [16] Tom N Cornsweet and Hewitt D Crane. Accurate two-dimensional eye tracker using first and fourth purkinje images. JOSA, 63(8):921–928, 1973.
- [17] Hewitt D Crane and Carroll M Steele. Generation-v dual-purkinje-image eyetracker. *Applied Optics*, 24(4):527–537, 1985.
- [18] John G Daugman. High confidence visual recognition of persons by a test of statistical independence. *Pattern Analysis and Machine Intelligence, IEEE Transactions* on, 15(11):1148–1161, 1993.
- [19] Glenn O Dayton, Margaret H Jones, Patrick Aiu, Richard A Rawson, Barry Steele, and Marvin Rose. Developmental study of coordinated eye movements in the human infant: I. visual acuity in the newborn human: a study based on induced optokinetic nystagmus recorded by electro-oculography. *Archives of Ophthalmology*, 71(6):865– 870, 1964.
- [20] Glenn O Dayton Jr, Margaret H Jones, Barry Steele, and Marvin Rose. Developmental study of coordinated eye movements in the human infant: Ii. an electrooculographic study of the fixation reflex in the newborn. *Archives of Ophthalmology*, 71(6):871, 1964.
- [21] Alexander De Luca, Roman Weiss, and Heiko Drewes. Evaluation of eye-gaze interaction methods for security enhanced pin-entry. In *Proceedings of the 19th australasian conference on computer-human interaction: Entertaining user interfaces*, pages 199–202. ACM, 2007.

- [22] AF Deutman. Electro-oculography in families with vitelliform dystrophy of the fovea: detection of the carrier state. *Archives of ophthalmology*, 81(3):305–316, 1969.
- [23] Numpy developers. Numpy. http://www.numpy.org.
- [24] Emil Du Bois-Reymond. Untersuchungen uber thierische Elektricitat. 1849.
- [25] Claudia Ehmke and Stephanie Wilson. Identifying web usability problems from eye-tracking data. In *Proceedings of the 21st British HCI Group Annual Conference* on People and Computers: HCI... but not as we know it-Volume 1, pages 119–128. British Computer Society, 2007.
- [26] Alain Forget, Sonia Chiasson, and Robert Biddle. Shoulder-surfing resistance with eye-gaze entry in cued-recall graphical passwords. In *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*, pages 1107–1110. ACM, 2010.
- [27] J Francois, A De Rouck, and D Fernandez-Sasso. Electro-oculography in vitelliform degeneration of the macula. *Archives of Ophthalmology*, 77(6):726–733, 1967.
- [28] geekmaster. electrooculographic (eog) eye tracking oculus forums. https://forums. oculus.com/developer/discussion/893/electrooculographic-eog-eye-tracking.
- [29] hmmlearn developers. hmmlearn. http://hmmlearn.readthedocs.io/en/latest.
- [30] David M Hoffman, Ahna R Girshick, Kurt Akeley, and Martin S Banks. Vergence– accommodation conflicts hinder visual performance and cause visual fatigue. *Journal of vision*, 8(3):33–33, 2008.
- [31] Thomas E Hutchinson, K Preston White Jr, Worthy N Martin, Kelly C Reichert, and Lisa A Frey. Human-computer interaction using eye-gaze input. *Systems, Man and Cybernetics, IEEE Transactions on*, 19(6):1527–1534, 1989.
- [32] Kazushi Hyoki, Masahiro Shigeta, Norifumi Tsuno, Yu Kawamuro, and Toshihiko Kinoshita. Quantitative electro-oculography and electroencephalography as indices of alertness. *Electroencephalography and clinical Neurophysiology*, 106(3):213– 219, 1998.
- [33] Yoshio Ishiguro, Adiyan Mujibiya, Takashi Miyaki, and Jun Rekimoto. Aided eyes: eye activity sensing for daily life. In *Proceedings of the 1st Augmented Human International Conference*, page 25. ACM, 2010.
- [34] Shoya Ishimaru, Kai Kunze, Katsuma Tanaka, Yuji Uema, Koichi Kise, and Masahiko Inami. Smart eyewear for interaction and activity recognition. In Proceedings of the 33rd Annual ACM Conference Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems, pages 307–310. ACM, 2015.

- [35] Edmund Jacobson. Electrical measurements of neuromuscular states during mental activities. *American Journal of Physiology–Legacy Content*, 91(2):567–608, 1930.
- [36] LTD. JIN CO. Jins co., ltd. website. http://www.jin-co.com/en/.
- [37] LTD. JIN CO. Jins meme academic. https://jins-meme.com/en/academic/.
- [38] LTD. JIN CO. Jins meme phone apps. https://jins-meme.com/en/apps/.
- [39] LTD. JIN CO. Jins meme website. https://jins-meme.com/en/.
- [40] S Kanoh, S Ichi-Nohe, S Shioya, K Inoue, and R Kawashima. Development of an eyewear to measure eye and body movements. In *Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society (EMBC), 2015 37th Annual International Conference of the IEEE*, pages 2267–2270. IEEE, 2015.
- [41] Arie E Kaufman, Amit Bandopadhay, and Bernard D Shaviv. An eye tracking computer user interface. In Virtual Reality, 1993. Proceedings., IEEE 1993 Symposium on Research Frontiers in, pages 120–121. IEEE, 1993.
- [42] Wael Khreich, Eric Granger, Ali Miri, and Robert Sabourin. On the memory complexity of the forward–backward algorithm. *Pattern Recognition Letters*, 31(2):91– 99, 2010.
- [43] TH Kirkham, AC Bird, and MD Sanders. Divergence paralysis with raised intracranial pressure. an electro-oculographic study. *The British journal of ophthalmology*, 56(10):776, 1972.
- [44] Jeffrey Michael Klingner. *Measuring cognitive load during visual tasks by combining pupillometry and eye tracking*. PhD thesis, Stanford University, 2010.
- [45] Manu Kumar, Tal Garfinkel, Dan Boneh, and Terry Winograd. Reducing shouldersurfing by using gaze-based password entry. In *Proceedings of the 3rd symposium* on Usable privacy and security, pages 13–19. ACM, 2007.
- [46] Kai Kunze, Kazutaka Inoue, Katsutoshi Masai, Yuji Uema, Sean Shao-An Tsai, Shoya Ishimaru, Katsuma Tanaka, Koichi Kise, and Masahiko Inami. Meme: smart glasses to promote healthy habits for knowledge workers. In ACM SIGGRAPH 2015 Emerging Technologies, page 17. ACM, 2015.
- [47] Kai Kunze, Masai Katsutoshi, Yuji Uema, and Masahiko Inami. How much do you read?: counting the number of words a user reads using electrooculography. In *Proceedings of the 6th Augmented Human International Conference*, pages 125–128. ACM, 2015.
- [48] OCJ Lippold. The relation between integrated action potentials in a human muscle and its isometric tension. *The Journal of physiology*, 117(4):492, 1952.

- [49] Palmer Luckey. palmerluckey commontes on capacitive eye tracking? https: //www.reddit.com/r/oculus/comments/23ba18/capacitive\_eye\_tracking/cgvdpcs.
- [50] Elwin Marg. Development of electro-oculography: Standing potential of the eye in registration of eye movement. *AMA archives of ophthalmology*, 45(2):169–185, 1951.
- [51] Michael F Marmor, Mitchell G Brigell, Daphne L McCulloch, Carol A Westall, Michael Bach, International Society for Clinical Electrophysiology of Vision, et al. Iscev standard for clinical electro-oculography (2010 update). *Documenta ophthalmologica*, 122(1):1–7, 2011.
- [52] Carlos H Morimoto and Marcio RM Mimica. Eye gaze tracking techniques for interactive applications. *Computer Vision and Image Understanding*, 98(1):4–24, 2005.
- [53] Carlos Hitoshi Morimoto, Dave Koons, Arnon Amir, and Myron Flickner. Pupil detection and tracking using multiple light sources. *Image and vision computing*, 18(4):331–335, 2000.
- [54] Karlene Nguyen, Cindy Wagner, David Koons, and Myron Flickner. Differences in the infrared bright pupil response of human eyes. In *Proceedings of the 2002* symposium on Eye tracking research & applications, pages 133–138. ACM, 2002.
- [55] ER Powsner and KS Lion. Testing eye muscles. *Electronics*, 23(March):96–99, 1950.
- [56] Keith Rayner. Eye movements and attention in reading, scene perception, and visual search. *The quarterly journal of experimental psychology*, 62(8):1457–1506, 2009.
- [57] Carol L Rosen, LYNN DAndrea, and Gabriel G Haddad. Adult criteria for obstructive sleep apnea do not identify children with serious obstruction. *Am Rev Respir Dis*, 146(5 Pt 1):1231–1234, 1992.
- [58] Simon K Rushton and Patricia M Riddell. Developing visual systems and exposure to virtual reality and stereo displays: some concerns and speculations about the demands on accommodation and vergence. *Applied Ergonomics*, 30(1):69–78, 1999.
- [59] ALEXANDER SANDOW. Excitation-contraction coupling in skeletal muscle. *Pharmacological reviews*, 17(3):265–320, 1965.
- [60] Maryam Shafahi and Kambiz Vafai. Human eye response to thermal disturbances. *Journal of Heat transfer*, 133(1):011009, 2011.

- [61] Dereck Toker, Cristina Conati, Ben Steichen, and Giuseppe Carenini. Individual user characteristics and information visualization: connecting the dots through eye tracking. In proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems, pages 295–304. ACM, 2013.
- [62] Jussi Virkkala, Joel Hasan, Alpo Värri, Sari-Leena Himanen, and Kiti Müller. Automatic sleep stage classification using two-channel electro-oculography. *Journal* of neuroscience methods, 166(1):109–115, 2007.
- [63] Laurence R Young and David Sheena. Survey of eye movement recording methods. *Behavior research methods & instrumentation*, 7(5):397–429, 1975.
- [64] John M. Zelle. graphics.py: A simple object oriented graphics library. http://mcsp.wartburg.edu/zelle/python/graphics.py.
- [65] John M. Zelle. Graphics module reference. http://mcsp.wartburg.edu/zelle/python/graphics/graphics.pdf, 2010.
- [66] Zhiwei Zhu and Qiang Ji. Eye and gaze tracking for interactive graphic display. *Machine Vision and Applications*, 15(3):139–148, 2004.
- [67] Zhiwei Zhu and Qiang Ji. Robust real-time eye detection and tracking under variable lighting conditions and various face orientations. *Computer Vision and Image Understanding*, 98(1):124–154, 2005.